GRAND VALLEY METRO COUNCIL

Board Meeting
May 7, 2020
8:30 a.m.
Electronic Meeting 

VIA GoToMeeting

MINUTES

1. Call to Order

Mike DeVries called the meeting to order at 8:40 a.m.    
Members Present:
Rick Baker


At-Large
Nora Balgoyen


At-Large Member

Rob Beahan


Cascade Township

Thad Beard


City of Rockford

Wayman Britt


Kent County

Mike Burns


City of Lowell
Tom Butcher


GVSU

Gary Carey


City of Walker

Dan Carlton


Georgetown Township
Deb Diepenhorst


Cannon Township
Mike DeVries


Grand Rapids Township

Rob DeWard


Gaines Township

Brian Donovan


At-Large
Adam Elenbaas


Allendale Township
Kevin Green


Algoma Township

George Haga


Ada Township
John Hoppough


City of Greenville

Diane Jones


Kent County

Steve Kepley


City of Kentwood
Doug LaFave


East Grand Rapids

Steve Maas


City of Grandville

Greg Madura


Alpine Township

Brenda McNabb-Stange

City of Hastings

John Niemela


City of Belding

Jack Poll



City of Wyoming

Megan Sall


City of Wyoming

Jonathan Seyferth


City of Coopersville

Julius Suchy


Village of Sparta

Al Vanderberg


Ottawa County
Cameron VanWyngarden

Plainfield Township
Mike Verhulst


City of Grand Rapids
Mark Washington


City of Grand Rapids

Patrick Waterman


City of Hudsonville
Duane Weeks


Village of Middleville
Lynee Wells


City of Grand Rapids
Mike Womack


City of Cedar Springs

Members Absent:

Ken Bergwerff


Jamestown Township

Mandy Bolter


Kent County

Robyn Britton


Nelson Township

Joshua Eggleston


City of Wayland

Jason Eppler


City of Ionia

Rachel Gokey


Village of Sand Lake

Jerry Hale



Lowell Township

Jim Holtvluwer


Ottawa County

Bryan Harrison


Caledonia Township

Tom Hooker


Byron Township 

Karen McCarthy


At-Large
      Jeff Thornton


Village of Caledonia
Others Present:
John Weiss


Grand Valley Metro Council
Gayle McCrath


Grand Valley Metro Council
Wendy Ogilvie


Grand Valley Metro Council
Andrea Faber


Grand Valley Metro Council

Laurel Joseph


Grand Valley Metro Council

Jason Moore


Grand Valley Metro Council


Dennis Kent


MDOT

Tyler Kent



MDOT

Voting Tally GVMC Board Meeting May 2020

	Member
	Quorum 
	REGIS Rebate
	UPWP
	MTP
	Weighted Votes

	Algoma
	x
	x
	x
	x
	3

	Ada
	x
	x
	x
	x
	4

	Allendale
	x
	x
	x
	x
	6

	Alpine
	x
	x
	x
	x
	4

	Belding
	x
	x
	x
	x
	2

	Byron
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Caledonia
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Village of Caledonia
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Cannon
	x
	x
	x
	x
	4

	Cascade
	x
	x
	x
	x
	5

	Cedar Springs
	x
	x
	x
	x
	1

	Coopersville
	x
	x
	x
	x
	2

	Courtland
	x
	x
	x
	x
	3

	East GR
	x
	x
	x
	x
	3

	Gaines
	x
	x
	x
	x
	7

	Georgetown
	x
	x
	x
	x
	13

	City of Grand Rapids - 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	51

	Mark Washington
	x
	x
	x
	x
	 

	Mike Verhulst
	x
	x
	x
	x
	 

	Lynee Wells
	x
	x
	 
	 
	 

	GR Township
	x
	x
	x
	x
	5

	Grandville
	x
	x
	x
	x
	5

	Greenville
	x
	x
	x
	x
	3

	Hastings
	x
	x
	x
	x
	2

	Hudsonville
	x
	x
	x
	x
	2

	Ionia
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Jamestown
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Kentwood
	x
	x
	x
	x
	14

	Lowell
	x
	x
	x
	x
	2

	Lowell Township
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Middleville
	x
	x
	x
	x
	1

	Nelson Township
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Plainfield
	x
	x
	x
	x
	9

	Rockford
	x
	x
	x
	x
	2

	Sand Lake
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Village of Sparta
	x
	x
	x
	x
	2

	Tallmadge
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Walker
	x
	x
	x
	x
	7

	Wyoming 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	20

	Megan Sall
	x
	x
	x
	x
	 

	Jack Poll
	x
	x
	x
	x
	 

	Wayland
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	 
	  
	 
	 
	 
	 

	GVSU - Tom Butcher
	x
	x
	 
	 
	 

	Ottawa County - Al Vanderberg
	x
	x
	x
	x
	10

	Kent County Diane Jones
	x
	x
	x
	x
	67

	 Kent County Wayman Britt
	x
	x
	x
	x
	 

	At Large - Brian Donovan
	x
	x
	x
	x
	1

	At Large - Rick Baker
	 
	 
	x
	x
	1

	At Large - Karen McCarthy
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	At Large - Nora Balgoyen
	x
	x
	x
	x
	1

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Total Weighted Vote
	 
	 
	 
	 
	262


2. Public Comment

None

3. Approval of Minutes
MOTION – To Approve the February 2020 Board Minutes.  MOVE – Behan.  SUPPORT – Donovan.  MOTION CARRIED.

4. REGIS Rebate
A Resolution to Authorize a Rebate to REGIS Members 
Whereas, over the past five years REGIS, an agency of Grand Valley Metro Council has undergone a complete and total reorganization, and  
Whereas, during the reorganization virtually all elements of REGIS including its operations, hardware and software, service model, processes, internal staffing organization, customer service and relationship to GVMC have been reorganized, and 
Whereas, the results of the reorganization have impacted both revenue and expenses for REGIS in a positive manner, and 
Whereas, previously. REGIS members have received rebates of $100,000 in 2017, $150,000 in 2018, and $150,000 in 2019. A total of $400,000 in 3 years.  
Whereas, REGIS has been fully integrated into other GVMC programs allowing for the participation and assistance in state-wide and regional initiatives. 
Whereas, GVMC staff are recommending to the GVMC Board a one-time rebate of REGIS Member Dues 
Now therefore be it resolved that the GVMC Board of Directors authorizes a one-time rebate to current REGIS members on this day May 7th, 2020. 
Be it further resolved, that the rebate will be a cumulative $150,000 with each community receiving a share equal to the percentage of the total dues, the rebate amounts will be: 
Ada Township 
  
 
 
 
$6,064.32  
Alpine Township 
  
 
 
 
$4,824.49  
Byron Township 
  
 
 
 
$9,453.14  
Cascade Charter Township 
  
 
$8,341.06  
City of Cedar Springs 
  
 
 
$1,281.06  
City of East Grand Rapids  
 
 
$4,594.76  
City of Grandville 
  
 
 
 
$6,470.27 
City of Hudsonville   
 
 
 
$2,887.18 
City of Kentwood 
  
 
 
                  $18,994.28 
City of Lowell  
 
 
 
 
$1,674.50 
City of Rockford 
  
 
 
 
$2,479.54 
City of Walker 
  
 
 
 
$9,458.83 

City of Wyoming 
  
 
 
                   $28,401.41  

Gaines Charter Township   
 
 
$9,424.78  

Grand Rapids Charter Township  
 

$7,612.51 

Interurban Transit Partnership (The Rapid) 

$2,455.97 

KCRC   
 
 
 
 
 
$9,893.52 

Plainfield Charter Township 
 
                   $13,922.34 

Sparta Village 
  
 
 
 
$1,766.05  

Total Rebate:  
 


                 $150,000.00

Finally, GVMC and REGIS Board Members are asked to report this decision to their full township, city, village or county board.  
MOTION – To Approve the Regis Rebate Resolution as Listed Above.  MOVE – Suchy.  SUPPORT – MAAS.  MOTION CARRIED (see rollcall tally).

5. Transportation – FY2021 Unified Planning Work Program (UPWP)
Public Comment
Open 8:55 a.m.
None

Close 8:56 a.m.
The FY2021 Unified Planning Work Program (UPWP) for the Grand Valley Metropolitan Council (GVMC) includes the budget for all federally assisted transportation planning activities that the GVMC Transportation Division, the Interurban Transit Partnership (ITP) and the Michigan Department of Transportation (MDOT), will undertake. GVMC must submit the UPWP annually to the sponsoring federal agencies, Federal Highway Administration and Federal Transit Administration, prior to October 1st. It functions as the coordinated budget for the Metropolitan Planning Organization (MPO). 

The complete draft document is available online for review at https://www.gvmc.org/unifiedplanning

 HYPERLINK "https://www.gvmc.org/unified-planning-work-program" \h -

 HYPERLINK "https://www.gvmc.org/unified-planning-work-program" \h work

 HYPERLINK "https://www.gvmc.org/unified-planning-work-program" \h -

 HYPERLINK "https://www.gvmc.org/unified-planning-work-program" \h program. The work outlined in the program address all the federal planning factors, emphasis areas, and performance-based planning and programming requirements. Highlights include implementation of the recommendations from the 2045 MTP, development of a new safety outreach campaign, and continued engagement with freight and nonmotorized subcommittees, stakeholders, and the public to complete/update regional freight and nonmotorized plans. The GVMC Transportation Program receives its local match through dues assessed to the participating member agencies. As proposed, dues overall will remain the same in FY2021. 

The Policy Committee recommended approval of the FY2021 UPWP at their April 15th meeting.  

MOTION – To Approve the Resolution to Approve the UPWP.  MOTION – Vanderberg.  SUPPORT –Poll.  MOTION CARRIED (see rollcall tally).
6. Transportation – 2045 Metropolitan Transportation Plan (MTP)
Public Comment
Open 9:10 a.m.

None

Close 9:11 a.m.

GVMC Staff presented the draft 2045 Metropolitan Transportation Plan (MTP) to the Board on February 6, 2020. At that time, the document had recently entered a 31-day public comment period, which concluded on March 2, 2020.  
During the public comment period, we received 20 comments. All comments have been reviewed, responded to, and added to Appendix I of the MTP, starting on page 331.  

Limited changes have been made to the document and include comments received to date as well as:  

· A new appendix that details expected population growth by jurisdiction between 2015-2045 

· Documentation of advertising for the public comment period 

· Minor editorial updates 

A public meeting was also held on Monday, February 10, at 5:30 pm at The Rapid. Seventeen people were in attendance, including five staff members from GVMC, two staff members from MDOT, one staff member from The Rapid, one representative from our PR firm, and eight members of the public—including a professor and student from GVSU and several members of Grand Rapids Climate Action. The members of the public expressed a variety of concerns, including these highlights: 

· Educating the public about moving away from Single Occupant Vehicles (SOVs) 

· Radically changing the document to better address the climate change emergency and to consider transit as the dominant means of travel in the future, including funding transit at 10 times the current level 

· Improving the survey and response rate 

· Better connecting land use and transportation, so that transportation drives land use instead of land use driving transportation 

All of these comments were addressed at the meeting.  

The Technical Committee approved the draft MTP with comments to date at their March 

4th meeting, and the document was scheduled to proceed to the Policy Committee on March 18. However, that meeting was cancelled due to the COVID-19 outbreak, and later rescheduled as a joint Tech/Policy Committee meeting on April 15. Between the March 4 Technical Committee meeting and the April 15 Tech/Policy meeting, two additional comments were received, which have been responded to and incorporated into the document, starting on page 343. At their joint meeting on April 15, the Technical and Policy Committees recommended approval of the draft 2045 MTP so that it could move forward to the GVMC Board for final approval.  

Due to the large file size, please access the draft 2045 MTP at www.gvmc.org/mtp.  
If you have any questions, please contact me at (616) 776-7603 or andrea.faber@gvmc.org.    

Recommended Action: Final approval of GVMC’s 2045 MTP  

MOTION – To Approve the Resolution to Approve the 2045 Metropolitan Transportation Plan (MTP).  MOVE – Vanderberg.  SUPPORT – Carey.  MOTION CARRIED (see roll call tally).
7. Other

Diane Jones reported on PPE funding received by Kent County.

8. Adjourn – 9:45 a.m.
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